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73rdANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

6:00PM – AQUATIC CLUBHOUSE

AGENDA
1. Determination of Quorum
2. Apologies
3. Confirmation of minutes of the MWDBA Annual General meeting held on Saturday 30 April

2022
4. President’s Address
5. Presentation and Adoption of Annual Report
6. Presentation and Adoption of Financial Report
7. Appointment of RL SMSF Audits as the Association’s Auditor
8. Nominations for Life Membership
9. Election of Office Bearers
10.Election of General Director Positions
11. Special Resolution Business (MOTION 1: AMENDING THE VOTING RIGHTS OF

MEMBERS, MOTION 2: AMENDING THE COMPOSITION OF THE MWDBA BOARD)
12.General Business
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Minutes of the 72nd Annual General Meeting of MWDBA

Held on 30th April 2022 at MWDBA Clubhouse, Aquatic Drive, Frenchs Forest, NSW, 2086

1. Meeting opened at 6:52pm
2. Present

Quorum achieved – Attendance Register saved to MWDBA Archive Folder AGM 2022

3. Apologies

Nil

4. Confirmation of previous AGM minutes

Motion to accept the minutes of the 2021 AGM

Moved: Michelle Camphius

Seconded: Helen Wyatt

Carried

5. President’s Address

The President thanked and acknowledged all the club’s sponsors, the Junior baseball club presidents, the
members of the various committees and all of the people that come together within the association to
facilitate baseball.

The President noted:

● That the RSA was formed in 2011 in an effort to unify all of baseball within the Manly Warringah area
● The Board and Executive addressed a great deal in 21/22 with accounting and budget transparency and
accountability improved dramatically. A special thank you to Carly Clarke for her diligence and work as
treasurer in these endeavours. Financial control has never been better
● A great deal was achieved from a governance perspective also with numerous Committee Charters
drafted and adopted.
● Thanks to the Junior Competition Committee for delivering a staggering number of playing
opportunities for junior baseballers this past Summer in the wake of unprecedented weather conditions and
COVID-19
● Thanks to the Minor League Committee who worked tirelessly to ensure as many games as possible
were able to take place this past year.
● Acknowledged Manly Eagles Baseball (State League Committee) and the great work that they did in
returning to profitability especially given the limited number of games throughout the season.
● The MWDBA Constitution is outdated and difficult to work with. Hopefully the incoming board will
make review and drafting a more suitable version a priority this coming year.
● The Junior Representative Program is in excellent shape thanks to the hard work of Chair Darren Kelly.
● The MWDBA Community needs to be conscious of the drop in junior player numbers
● Infrastructure for baseball in our region must remain a key priority over the next 5 years. The recently
formed Infrastructure Committee has done magnificent work in prioritising projects and liaising with Northern
Beaches Council

6. Presentation & adoption of Annual Report

Motion to accept the Annual Report

Moved: Michelle Camphius

Seconded: Noel Markham



7. Presentation & Adoption of Financial report

Carly Clarke presented the Association’s Financial Report and spoke to the main components. Carly was
approached by the Board in June 2021 to fill the casual vacancy left by the retired treasurer. Vicki Quinlan who
undertook general bookkeeping duties as a volunteer was of huge assistance.

● Revised budgetary process now in place. All out of budget expenditure must now have Board approval
● All committees operated at a surplus or break even for the first time in many years.
● Accounting software was transitioned from MYOB to XERO which is much more user friendly and is
cheaper to run. The treasurer is now in a good position to be able to deliver accurate monthly reports to the
Board
● RL SMSF Audits was engaged to review the 2020/21 accounts and provided several recommendations
to the Board which were all adopted.
● For the first time since amalgamation the current financial year accounts were able to be audited prior
to the AGM. The auditor was extremely impressed with the quality of the accounts and provided no
recommendations from 2021/22.
● The Board has made the decision to move away from holding inventory eg. Clothing and uniforms due
to the substantial amount of money that has needed to be ‘written off’ in recent years.
● An Infrastructure fund has been set up to assist with the funding to future projects.

Motion to accept the Financial Report

Moved: Luke Eisenhauer

Seconded: Michelle Camphius

8. Appointment of Auditor

RL SMSF Audits to be appointed as the Association’s Auditor for 2022/23.

Moved: Luke Eisenhauer

Seconded: Helen Wyatt

9. Nominations for Life membership

There were no nominations for Life Membership

10. Election of Office Bearers

All Board positions were vacated and Stuart Hanrahan was appointed to manage the election and board
appointment process. Josie Rossello was appointed as the Returning Officer for the elections.

President:

Brook Russell addressed the AGM

PJ Patterson addressed the AGM

Members were asked to submit their ballot papers.

Brook Russell was appointed as MWDBA President

Treasurer: Carly Clarke was the only nomination and was elected unopposed

Secretary: Stuart Hanrahan was the only nomination and was elected unopposed

11. Appointment of General Directors



Nine members stood for election for 6 General Director positions. A ballot was conducted and the following
members were appointed:

● David Gledhill
● John Hughes
● Mark Lowe
● Luke Mallam
● Michael O’Neill
● Joe Weller

Stuart asked the members to thank Josie Rossello for her work as returning officer and declared the Annual
General Meeting closed.

12. Meeting closed at 8:31pm
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Welcome to the Manly Warringah District Baseball Association (MWDBA) Annual
General Meeting for 2023.

The 2022-2023 season was another success for Manly Warringah District Baseball.
With the COVID-19 pandemic firmly in the rear vision mirror, the baseball community
looked to move from a difficult time for all, to a strong and exciting baseball season,
unfortunately the historic rainfall of the previous season lingered.

Whilst John Fisher, St Matthews Farm and Rat Park had fared well, Aquatic Reserve
was still suffering badly from the rains and was not available for the commencement of
the season. Through the herculean effort of a band of dedicated volunteers, Aquatic
was returned to a playable condition. I would like to thank and congratulate those
involved in the restoration.

The unavailability of Aquatic Reserve for the commencement of the season meant that
all the competitions had to rally together to manage the use of the other grounds.
Another consequence, as with last season, the MWDBA was scheduled to hold junior
state titles, but unfortunately had to withdraw from this commitment.

The Pittwater Baseball Club took up the hosting role. The Club, led by President Colin
Rossello and a dedicated group of volunteers produced an exceptional environment for
the Little League, Little League Division 2, Intermediate League, and Junior League
State Titles. Their work included a significant investment in the infrastructure at Rat
Park, which will benefit the Club for many years to come. Congratulations to all those
that were involved in the endeavour.

Another unfortunate outcome of the pandemic is the deferment of the planned
rectification works at Aquatic Reserve by the Northern Beaches Council. The
Committee and Infrastructure Committee continued to engage with Council in the hopes
that the works can return to the pre-pandemic timeframes.

The MWDBA Committee saw significant changes in its members with Renee Phegan
joining as the new Secretary, new Directors, David Gledhill, John Hughes, and Luke
Mallam and myself as the new President. The Committee’s immediate focus was on
the growth of the player numbers and the reduction of operating costs of the
Association.

The Committee undertook a complete restructure of the marketing program of the
Association, including the program costs, increased collaboration with the Clubs, control
of webpage and social media platforms being returned to the Association and the use of
analytical and targeted marketing approaches. The hard work of Carly Clarke, Luke
Mallam and the Marketing Committee has seen substantial savings in this area.

All the competitions were profitable this season with revenue up significantly. The
increase was driven by player numbers in the competitions moving back to
pre-pandemic numbers, increase in canteen takings, players clinics, sponsorships, and



donations. This means the Committee can drive forward key infrastructure projects with
purpose and confidence.

The State League competition has had a significant change this year with the
incorporation of the competition to become Manly Eagles Baseball Club (MEBC). The
new club being affiliated with MWDBA becoming the fifth club within the Association.

The competition had an outstanding year which was evidenced through increased
spectator attendance which in turn resulted in a significant increase in canteen revenue.
The competition saw spectator attendance that outstripped attendance at Sydney Blue
Sox games. Several of the Wednesday night 1st grade games had crowds over 350.
These results were due to the collaboration between State League and the Junior
Competition Committee having the Intermediate League players and other junior club
members attend the games, enjoying great canteen food and great baseball. It was a
great pleasure for me to be asked to take over the 1st Grade team as the interim head
coach for the season, to see the enthusiasm of the large crowds that drove the
performance of the team. Separately, attendance numbers at their junior camps also
increased.

Congratulations to Club Coach and 2nd Grade Coach, Tim Clarke on team winning the
2nd Grade State League competition and great results of all the State League teams.
MEBC President Michael O’Neill and the committee are to be congratulated on the
formation of the new club and the 2022-2023 season.

The Minor League competition suffered with the difficulties of the weather and ground
conditions but nonetheless were able to run their usual cadre of competitions through
summer and winter. This season saw the Minor League collaborate with the Pacific
Coast Baseball League to expand the competition. The player numbers are again
moving back towards pre-pandemic level, but I know that the Committee members are
not resting on this result and are committed to growing participation. The importance of
the Minor League competition cannot be understated. It is a vehicle to keep graduating
junior players in baseball, introduce new adult players to baseball and give baseballers
of all ages a great competition to continue with their baseball career. Personally, one of
the most satisfying sights is seeing baseball being played for the pleasure of the game
on the weekends and weeknights.

Congratulations to all of those that participated in the competitions and the winners of
those competitions. Congratulations to President, Helen Wyatt, the committee, and all
those hard-working volunteers that maintained the grounds and produced an
exceptional cadre of competitions.

The Junior Competition was again another exceptional season, despite suffering from
the same weather and ground conditions. The competition also saw player numbers
return to pre-pandemic level. The Junior Competition is like no other in the metropolitan
area, the Association is unique in the geographical, population constraints and
proliferation of other junior sports on the peninsula. Despite this the Committee and the



Clubs produce a quality competition participated in by great players, supported by their 
families. Junior baseball has always been a sport that the whole family can participate 
in and contribute to, and this is evident in the Manly Junior Competition. I enjoyed my 
visits to all other club grounds during the season, seeing kids on the diamond, parents 
and carers coaching or working in the canteen or scoring or umpiring the games. More 
importantly, I always enjoyed the cheering and enthusiasm for the safe hit, the great 
pitch or the play made regardless of the team on the field or in the batting box.

Congratulations to President Jayson Page, the Junior Competition Committee, the Club 
Presidents, their committees, and volunteers for a great season of baseball. 
Congratulations to all the division winners. Well done to Forest Baseball Club, President 
Owen Harris, Committee and volunteers on a great Junior Competition Finals. As 
important, thank you to the families that participate in the Junior Competition, and I 
encourage you all to continue with baseball after the kids graduate from junior baseball 
and talk to your friends and get them into baseball.

The Junior Representative Program is always a strong component of the Association. 
The small association that we are is not reflected in the quality of the players and 
coaches that participate in the All-Stars program.

The 2022 season saw the Senior League team win the State Title and finish 3rd in 
Nationals. Congratulations to PJ Patterson and coaches on the outstanding results.

The 2023 season has another strong turnout for the Representative program. The 
selection of 5 Rookies Cup teams including the 1st all-girl representative team was a 
highlight. Two of the teams going through the tournament undefeated. I am sure all the 
players had a great tournament for their first representative experience. 
Congratulations to the players and team management and keep coming back for 
representative baseball.

The other 2023 division teams trained hard in preparation for their State Champions and 
represented Manly in a very enthusiastic and professional manner. The atmosphere at 
all their games was great and the play that I saw at Pittwater was wonderful to see. As I 
said earlier, the atmosphere at the park was a credit to the Pittwater Baseball Club.

Congratulations to Luke Donaghey, James Landers, Dan Mills, Zac Morris and James 
Peel on being selected in NSW State Teams and Dan Mills on the Australian U18 Team 
selection. Also, congratulations to Sienna Gledhill for her selection into the NSW Youth 
Team.

Well done to the Representative Committee on fielding quality teams and managing the 
program.

The MWDBA continues to pursue the participation of girls and women in baseball. Our 
participation continues in the State League Women’s 2nd grade competition, and I know 
that MEBC are continuing to pursue the inclusion of Manly in the 1st Grade competition. 
Congratulations to the Forest Baseball Club and Minor League on the 1st all female



team in this season’s winter competition. The Committee hopes that the all-girl Rookies
Cup team will be a continuing presence in the Representative Program.

It is with much sadness that this past season, Manly Warringah District Baseball lost two
life members, Gordon Blinkhorne and Bill Hardman. Just this past week, we lost Jim
Gagen, Jim was a great supporter and stalwart of Manly Baseball. They will all be sadly
missed.

I want to thank the Manly Warringah Baseball Association Committee. The way the
Committee worked together this season is to be commended. The meetings and all the
communications in between were collaborative and productive. I am proud of the way
the members used their own personal skill set to enhance and improve the performance
of the Association. I appreciate the commitment and accountability that the Committee
has demonstrated throughout the year. They made the leadership role that I took on an
easy task.

This committee has continued the work started during the previous year and we place
two resolutions before this Annual General Meeting as a first step to producing a new
Constitution for the Association.

During this year, Mark Lowe resigned his position as a director. I would like to thank
Mark for his committed service to Manly Baseball, through Pittwater Baseball Club, the
Junior Competition Committee, the Representative Program and the MWDBA
Association and wish him well in his future endeavours.

Another long-standing committee member Michael O’Neill will not be standing for
election at this AGM. Michael has been involved with MWDBA since the competition
committees amalgamated to become the MWDBA. His service to Manly Baseball
extends back well beyond the current iteration of the Association and he continues his
passion for Manly Baseball as the President of the State League Committee and the
inaugural President of Manly Eagles Baseball Club. Thank you are not sufficient words
for the contribution you have made and continue to make to Manly Baseball.

Thank you to the Manly Warringah Baseball Umpires for your continued commitment to
Manly Baseball. The games could not be played without those committed umpires that
we see week in and week out. Thank you for your commitment to the development of
junior umpires. The Committee looks forward to a continued partnership with you. I
would encourage all players young and old to consider the other participation
component of baseball and join the Manly Warringah Baseball Umpires, it is a great way
to contribute to the game.

Finally, to all the players, families, committees, volunteers, scorers, umpires, grounds
keepers, canteen staff and everyone involved in Manly Baseball, I want to simply say
thank you. Whilst the Committees often accept credit for the performance of baseball on
the peninsula, we stand on the shoulders of giants, which is all of you, to make Manly
Baseball the best Association in NSW, if not Australia (bias aside).



I encourage everyone that is involved in Manly Baseball, who does not already
volunteer your time to do so in some manner, no matter how large or small that
contribution may be.

I also encourage you all to consider roles in any of the Committees attached to Manly
Baseball. No sport can operate without passionate Committee members who undertake
the roles not for praise or adoration but to provide enjoyment in the sport of Baseball.

I have been involved in baseball for more than 50 years and I love the sport. I urge you
all to maintain your passion for the game and hope that you will continue to love
baseball as much as I do.

Yours in Baseball,
Brook Russell
President
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Annual Treasurer’s Report   
Fiscal Year - March 2023 
_____________________________________________________________________ 
 

INTRODUCTION 

The 2022-23 season was very successful year with a record number of rounds being played for both 
Juniors and Minors.  It was the first of several years not to be affected by COVID restrictions and severe 
wet weather. 

 

My focus as Treasurer is to ensure a financially strong and durable sporting association and to improve 
our infrastructure, hence providing more playing opportunities for all players.  MWDBA continues to 
focus on the following strategies: 

• The fiscal management of each playing entity ensuring they are contributing to the overall 
wellbeing of the association. 

• Continuing to grow our player numbers through marketing and promotion. 
• Reinvesting in the game particularly through infrastructure development providing more 

playing opportunities for the growing number of players. 
 

This season was the first in several years where we were able to complete full rounds of the 
competition with the juniors completing 16 rounds plus 2 finals rounds and Minor League playing a 
record 19 rounds plus 2 rounds for finals.  State League also had a successful season completing nearly 
all scheduled rounds.  

 

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS 

• An Infrastructure fund totalling $80,925 was established for Minor League.  This is to be used 
for major infrastructure projects including the upgrade of Aquatic Reserve.  This account will 
earn over $3k in interest income per year and we expect contributions of around $10k per 
year going forward from Minor League fees. 

• Manly Eagles Baseball Club (MEBC – previously known as State League) recorded a record net 
profit of $19.7k leaving them in a very solid financial position for the reaffiliation which 
occurred 1 April. 

• Uniform inventory has been reduced very significantly over the past 3 years.  As of April 2023, 
current uniform inventory for the association is only $1.8k, down significantly from $32k back 
in March 2020.  As mentioned last year the idea is for players to purchase inventory direct 
from suppliers thus reducing the administrative workload and, also the significant uniform 
write-off costs experienced in previous years. 

 

FINANCIALS 

MWDBA financials are a combined set of accounts reflecting all the activities of the Association which 
includes Juniors, Junior Representatives, Minor League and State League. Minor League maintains 
three competitions Winter, Summer, Masters and State League includes Grade, U18’s and Women’s.  
Junior Representatives maintained 2 competitions this year – Sydney Cup and All Stars (State 
Championships).  There have been some discussions about running a winter development program 
for Reps but at this stage many players are participating in external competitions for winter 
development. 
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RESULTS 

MWDBA’s total revenues for 2023 were $249,987, very similar to the prior year. Profits were up 72% 
to $42,451, however nearly half of this was attributable to State League and was transferred to MEBC 
in April as a result of the club reaffiliation.  The remaining profit ($22.8k) will go into retained earnings, 
securing funding for future infrastructure development, and ensuring a secure future for the 
association. 
 
Note that State League had a very profitable year with net income of $19.7k.  This was mainly a result 
of a very successful Christmas camp bringing in $16.9k in revenues, sponsorship revenues of $8.9k and 
strong canteen profits of $10.4k. 
 

 
 
 
MWDBA income is driven by several key revenue drivers being: 
 

• Club and Player Registration 
• Coaching Activities (player camps) 
• Canteen 
• Sponsorship & Donations 

 
Overall revenue across MWDBA was similar year on year, however costs were down significantly 
helping to boost net profit.  As an association we have been working hard to cut costs where possible 
as well as reduce inventory which has historically resulted in significant write-offs.  
  
Overall, the gross profit – revenue less cost of goods was up significantly ($10,909) on prior year.  
 

ASSETS 

Total Equity is up to $179k of which retained earnings was $137k and current year’s surplus $42.5k. 
Of this balance, it is predominately made up of a cash balance of $185k. 
 
Note that uniform inventory has been reduced significantly over the past 3 years.  Uniform inventory 
was $32.4k as of 31 March 2020, $14.5k as of 31 March 2021, $11.3k as of 31 March 2022, and $8.5k 
as of 31 March 2023.  After the MEBC reaffiliation, uniform inventory is only $1.8k and we’ll continue 
to reduce this to zero as players order directly from suppliers hence reducing the workload around 
inventory and the significant write-offs we faced over the past several years. 
 
 

Manly Warringah District Baseball Association

MWDBA  2022 Total  2021 Total Variance  Change 

Revenues $249,987 $249,755 $232 0%

Gross Profit $129,649 $118,740 $10,909 9%

Net profit $42,451 $24,650 $17,801 72%
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LIABILITES 

Liabilities consist of accruals. Key accrued amounts represent end of season presentation costs for 
MEBC, AGM volunteer event, audit fees, advertising signage costs, MEBC coaching costs, host fees for 
imports and trophies. 
 

PERFORMANCE 

In summary, the overall net profit for the association was $42.5k.  Of this amount $19.7k was 
attributable to State League and was transferred to MEBC in April when the club reaffiliation occurred.  
 

PLANNING 

The two key challenges that MWDBA continues to face are providing adequate grounds and growing 
player numbers.  Over the past 12 months some progress has been made on plans to provide adequate 
grounds for the future.  Additionally, MWDBA has set up an infrastructure fund totalling $80.9k in 
order to support the improvement of our current grounds. 
 

i. Grounds: 
The use and demand of our sports fields in Northern Beaches is forever increasing and the 
Northern Beaches Council is actively looking to improve sports ground use. 
 
The investment in North Narrabeen Reserve (Rat Park) has been completed with new state of 
the art baseball grounds.  
 
Northern Beaches Council has pledged to refurbish Aquatic’s baseball grounds with a focus on 
improved drainage, targeted for 2024-25. Additionally, there are plans to submit a 
development application for ground lights for fields A2-A5, as well as Rat Park 1. MWDBA 
plans to contribute to the project for ground lights via Infrastructure funding and grants 
applications. 
 

 
ii. Playing Numbers: 

Player numbers in MWDBA juniors rebounded in 2021 but dropped of significantly in 2022.  
COVID restrictions prevented clubs from being able to hold their usual try baseball days in July 
and August 2021 and all four clubs were down in terms of playing numbers year on year. 
Player numbers rebounded slightly again for the 22/23 season but there is still some work to 
do in getting player numbers back to levels seen in 2021. 
 

 

 

Juniors by Club 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023  Var 2023:22  CARG 2018:23 

Seasiders 136 130 151 158 135 147 9% 2%
Warringah 114 90 50 85 77 91 18% -4%
Forest 193 204 214 253 229 256 12% 6%
Pittwater 156 168 174 205 152 164 8% 1%
North Sydney 153 184

Dragons 24

North Shore 26

TOTAL 776 776 615 701 593 658 11% -3%
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Senior playing numbers had a very good year in 2021-22 with the transition of Juniors to 
Seniors continuing to improve, plus many parents of junior players signing up to play 
themselves.  However, the wet weather in winter 2022 hurt playing numbers for the 2023 
year with numbers across all competitions down year on year.  Total minor league player 
numbers were down 18% compared to the previous year but have seen a compound annual 
growth rate of 4% over the past 5 years. 

 

 
 
 

 
iii. Coaching & player retention 

We are well supported by eager and qualified coaches across most clubs and the rep program. 
The baseball community is incredibly grateful for the time and effort that they commit to the 
sport.  
 
We will continue to look at ways of supporting our coaches and ensuring that infrastructure 
and equipment is available to support their efforts. 
 

 
While we are progressing with these challenges, I look forward to the support of MWDBA and the 
baseball community as we promote and improve Baseball in this region. 
 
 
Many thanks 
 
Carly Clarke 
MWDBA Treasurer  

Minor League 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023  Var 2023:22  CARG 2018:23 

Winter 250 257 258 273 304 226 -26% -2%
Summer 100 111 133 172 210 174 -17% 12%
Masters 47 47 47 76 69 80 16% 11%
TOTAL 397 415 438 521 583 480 -18% 4%

*Aquatic unplayable - 62 refunds
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2023 2022

Revenues
Club and Player Registration $182,028 $167,790
Uniform sales $3,066 $11,667
Presentations $1,840 $6,356
Coaching Activities $16,858 $7,951
Canteen $26,773 $29,212
Sponsorship & Donations $18,486 $12,670
Other income $200 $14,100

Revenues $249,250 $249,747

Cost Of Sales
Club and Player Registration $67,340 $52,204
Uniform costs $14,050 $28,513
Presentations $9,864 $17,455
Coaches fees $11,027 $6,734
Canteen Purchases $16,256 $24,625
Other COGS $1,066 $1,476

COGS $119,602 $131,007

Gross Profit $129,649 $118,740

General Expenses
Administrative expense $8,774 $9,016
Finance Costs $1,241 $1,893
Advertising & Marketing $17,930 $12,392
Game, Ground and Equipment $59,989 $70,797

Expenses $87,934 $94,099

Operating Profit $41,714 $24,642

Interest Income $736 $8
Interest Expense $0 $0

Total Other Expenses $736 $8

Net Profit/(Loss) $42,451 $24,650

Manly Warringah District Baseball Association

Combined Income Statement
For the year ended 31 March 2023
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2023 2022 Difference
Assets

Current Assets
Cash and cash equivalents $184,744 $144,449 $40,296 
Trade Debtors / Prepayments $662 $11,185 ($10,523)
Clubhouse Equipment $0 $0 $0 
Playing Equipment $3,393 $1,444 $1,949 
Other Assets $2,056 $2,520 ($464)
Uniforms at cost $8,508 $11,277 ($2,769)

Total Assets $199,363 $170,875 $28,489 

Liabilities
Current Liabilities

Trade Creditors and other accruals $26,041 $23,058 $2,983 
Other deposits $0 $3,306 ($3,306)

Total Liabilities $26,041 $26,364 ($323)

Net Assets $173,323 $144,511 $28,812 

Member's Equity
Retained Earnings $136,993 $105,653 $31,340 
Current Year Earnings $42,451 $29,649 $12,801 

Total Equity $179,443 $135,302 $44,141 

Manly Warringah District Baseball Association

Combined Statement of Financial Position
For the year ended 31 March 2023
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Amount

Cash Flows from Operating Activities
Net Income $42,451

Receipt from Customers $260,202
Payments to suppliers ($189,887)
Cash payments from other Operating Activities ($4,169)
Net Cash Flows from Operating Activities $66,147

Cash Flow from Investing Activities
Proceeds from the sale of equipment $4,169
Payment for equipment ($8,173)
Other cash items from investing activities $3,854
Net Cash Flows from Investing Activities ($151)

Cash Flow from Financing Activities
Other cash from financing activities ($25,181)
Net Cash Flows from Financing Activities ($25,181)

Decrease in cash and cash equivalents $40,815

Movement in cash and cash equivalents
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period $143,930
Net change in cash for period $40,815

Cash and cash equivalents at end of period $184,744

Combined Statement of Cashflows
For the year ended 31 March 2023
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JUNIOR COMPETITION COMMITTEE REPORT

Executive Committee:
Jayson Page (Pittwater) Chairman
Julie Hogan (Pittwater) Secretary
David Gledhill (Manly Seasiders) Competition Coordinator

Board Members:
Owen Harris (Forest)
Mark Gibson (Manly Seasiders)
Colin Rossello (Pittwater)
Matt Eisenhauer (Warringah)

Firstly, I would like to thank the Junior Competition Committee (JCC) for their
outstanding work in administering junior baseball in the Manly Warringah District.
The Committee continue to dedicate a significant amount of their time to baseball,
both as representatives of Manly Baseball and their own clubs.

The Competition was run across all age groups from U9 Teeball to Senior League
with a total of 51 teams participating from all four clubs.

● U9 Teeball 7 teams
● LL Zooka 11 teams
● LL Minor 10 teams
● LL Major 7 teams
● Intermediate League 4 teams
● Junior League 8 teams
● Senior League 4 teams

The 2022-2023 Junior Competition had 658 player registrations with the following 
breakdown by Club:

●   Forest Baseball Club - 256 players
● Manly Seasiders Baseball Club - 147 players
● Pittwater Baseball Club - 164 players
● Warringah Baseball Club - 91 players

The 2022-23 season was the first season in two years that saw minimal disruption
due to Covid-19 and rain. This was a welcome break to all of Manly and meant the
complete focus was able to be on the kids having fun and developing as players.

The 2022-23 also season saw the return of the Wednesday night Intermediate
Competition. There was a focused effort by the JCC to ensure this competition was
back up and running for this season and it proved to be well worth it. The games
were great and players, coaches and families had a great time. A huge Thank You to
all involved in setting up and managing the Intermediate Competition through the
season.

The Senior Competition was again run on a Friday night with four teams participating
from Forest, Pittwater, and Seasiders. I would like to congratulate the Senior League



players who have completed their Junior Baseball careers and hope they continue
with baseball in the Manly Senior Competitions.

Congratulations to the following teams for being Minor Premiers at the conclusion of
the Competition Rounds:

● LL Zooka Forest Red Sox
● LL Minor Pittwater Sharks
● LL Major Forest Diamondbacks
● Intermediate League Padres
● Junior League Forest Athletics
● Senior League Manly Seasiders Hornets

Congratulations to the Coaches, Assistant Coaches, Managers, Scorers, Pitch
Counters, and the families involved with the Minor Premier teams.

Forest Baseball Club hosted the Finals series. Congratulations to Owen Harris and
the Forest Club on running a successful final series. The Forest Club did an amazing
job, especially considering the need to relocate the first Saturday of Finals games to
Pittwater Park due to Aquatic being washed out.

It was great to see the Senior League Finals back at Aquatic this year.
Congratulations to the Senior League Champions, Forest Rockies.

Grand Final day brought sunshine and great baseball. The opening ceremony was
held to start the day with teams, officials, and spectators gathering for the Australian
National Anthem, and the ceremonial first pitch thrown by PJ Patterson (new Forest
Life Member) to his son, Aiden.

Congratulations to the following teams that were Champions in the respective
divisions:

● LL Zooka Forest Red Sox
● LL Minor Pittwater Sharks
● LL Major Forest Diamondbacks
● Intermediate League Angels
● Junior League Forest Athletics
● Senior League Forest Rockies

Congratulations to all the Coaches, Assistant Coaches, Managers, Scorers, Pitch
Counters, and the families involved with the Championship teams.

Congratulations to the Minor League and State League competitions on their
respective seasons.

On behalf of the Manly Warringah Junior Baseball Committee, I thank the Manly
Warringah District Baseball Association Committee, the Minor League Competition
Committee and the State League Competition Committee, and the Manly Warringah
Baseball Umpires Association for their support of the Manly Warringah Junior
Competition, as coaches, mentors, umpires, parents, and supporters.



Congratulations to the clubs, their teams, team officials and importantly the parents
for supporting the Manly Warringah Baseball Junior Competition by allowing their
children to participate in this year’s competition.

It is my hope that Manly Warringah Baseball continues to prosper and that kids keep
playing and enjoying the game of baseball.

Jayson Page
Chairman
Manly Warringah Junior Competition Committee
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MWDBA Jnr Reps – Chairmans Report 2023

What an outstanding 12 months it has been for the Manly Jnr Reps Program.

2022 All Stars was filled with outstanding results, led by PJ Patterson, Mark Lowe and Tim Cox and

their Senior League team winning Manly’s first State Title in many years.

The team then went to Geelong for Nationals and came home with a great third place result.

Outstanding play by the entire team and such a great result after all the hard work the team put in.

During the winter, Manly players and coaches also participated in travel ball for the Northern Beach

Bums where we had multiple players and coaches selected to represent Australia in various

tournaments in the US. Whilst not a Manly run event, I want to congratulate everyone for

representing themselves as exceptional as always. Well done to all involved.

From September 2022 we started our Sydney Cup / Development program. Manly had teams

represented in the three divisions, U16, U14, U12’s. We also had a development program for players

to be able to participate in scrimmage games against other associations, this catered for our younger

players which helps us develop a larger rep pool that contributes to a stronger rep program overall.

As usual, all our teams performed well and were very competitive.

November saw us look at our Rookies Cup trials. Previously Manly had only picked two Rookies Cup

teams. This year we had a massive amount of kid’s trial, and the fact that we had such great talent,

and a large coaching pool available to us, we decided to pick 5 teams, including the first all-girls

team.

Manly then went to Rookies Cup in the end of Feb and absolutely owned the tournament. Winning

Div 1, 2 and 4 and also runners up in the girls Div. Our 3rd Div team also did a great job winning games

and just missing out on a top place.

I cannot thank enough the coaches and EO’s and parents for embracing this part of our program.

Without you all it would never happen. What a great future we have for Manly Baseball.

2023 All Stars – This year we entered a team into all 5 divisions of the BNSW State Championships.

Our teams had exceptional coaching as usual and whilst none of our teams are heading to Nationals,

all our teams’ won games with LL Minors, LL Majors and Intermediate finishing in the top 5 or higher,

and Junior League and Senior League finishing 7th.

Thank you to Pittwater Baseball Club for hosting the LL and JL/IL tournaments. What great events

they were, and I heard nothing but positives from BNSW and all other associations.



Manly Junior Reps this year, had over 150 jnr players in the program this year. 55 Rookies, over 70 in

All Stars and another 30-40 players in the Dev Program. These numbers show the importance of this

program and that it must get the recognition and respect it deserves.

A few people I would like to thank,

For their continued support of the program, the Presidents of our clubs. Thank you.

Also, Jayson Page, the JCC Chairman. It was a pleasure working with you and being able to get things

done in an approached that worked for all.

Thank you to my committee for all they do, especially Carly Clarke.

To PJ Patterson – thank you for your support and the great efforts you put in. Your guidance has been

greatly appreciated.

Stuart Hanrahan. Your role as head coach and guidance of this program has been the reason for our

success. The improvement that our coaches have received during the last three years has made this

association so much stronger. Not everyone always agrees with what we have done, but the results

speak for themselves, and I couldn’t be prouder of the work we have done. I thank you for all your

time and effort and support as I am sure all families do as they see the improvements in their kids

playing this sport.

Finally, to all the Coaches and EO’s over the last three years. Your efforts and commitment have been

outstanding and without you all, this program doesn’t work. Thank you isn’t enough, but I hope you

know how much I appreciate all you’ve done.

Thank you and good luck to all involved in the Jnr Rep Program moving forward.

Regards

Darren Kelly

Chairman – MWDBA Jnr Reps
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 MINOR LEAGUE REPORT 2022-2023 

 MWML continues to be a significant part of MWDBA.  While Covid was less of a challenge, the wetter 
 summer continued to impact diamond availability through the 2022 winter season and required some 
 creativity to ensure players still got a game in.  Even so, over the last 12 months, Minor League put on a 
 Winter competition (Hybrid with PCBL and a local 4th grade comp), Summer 2022/23 and Autumn 2023 
 Masters Tournament.  I say this every year, but it is worth repeating,  that none of this could have been 
 achieved without the incredible support of Joe Weller (VP Minor League) and the rest of the Minor League 
 Committee (Andrew Turner and Michelle Camphuis) and our Senior coordinators, Matt Eisenhauer 
 (Warringah), Paul Lidgard (Seasiders), Andrew Logue (Forest) and Parrish Castaing (Pittwater). 

 Despite the enormous challenges faced in getting our competitions happening (particularly over the winter 
 months), the ability of Minor League to continue to get the show on the road is due to the dedication in 
 particular of our grounds crew, coordinated by Joe Weller.  The hours that are spent preparing the fields 
 each week is unprecedented and we are all extremely grateful.  This includes a second shout out to the 
 grounds crew at Rat Park, Damian Spinks and Garry Coggan.  Without these additional fields, many 
 weekends of baseball would have been lost. 

 Our senior coordinators help us to have a closer association with the clubs and we continue to strive to 
 ensure that  senior baseball is highlighted as an important component within these clubs, providing a 
 pathway for graduating juniors and family participation. 

 Our seasons would not be possible without the support of our Manly umpires.  We were fortunate to have 
 Cheryl Amir as our umpire coordinator who continues in the role to find umpires to plate and field as many 
 games as possible each week, and importantly had the blues officiate our GF’s.  On behalf of the whole of 
 Minor League, a very big THANK YOU Cheryl and all our BLUES. Umpiring is a critical part of the game, 
 and it continues to be a focus for us to encourage our players to become accredited. 

 Winter 2022 

 In 2022 our top 3 grades participated in the Pacific Coast Baseball League (PCBL).  3 Teams in 1st 
 Grade, 3 teams in 2nd Grade and 3 teams in 3rd grade.  Joining up with PCBL not only gave our teams 
 the opportunity to play against a number of different clubs and players, but meant that winter baseball 
 could go ahead when our local grounds were not playable. 

 We were able to support a 4th Grade competition of 4 teams (50 Players) at Balgowlah oval.  This, often 
 forgotten about field, was a life saver when no other grounds were available.  It also attracted numerous 
 passing spectators and a few new sign-ups.  Sadly, we had to turn away a large number of 4th graders, 
 as the limited availability of Balgowlah Oval meant we could only accommodate 2 games on a Saturday 
 afternoon. 

 Grade Winners: 

 1  st  Grade (PCBL): 

 Winners:  Forest Mavericks 

 MVP:  Ash Roberts 



 3  rd  Grade (PCBL): 

 Winners:  Forest Fighters 

 MVP:  Chris Layman 

 Runners up:  Seasiders Eagles 

 4th Grade: (4 Teams) 

 Winners:  Seasiders Cougars 

 Runners up:  Forest Fourths 

 Summer 2022/2023 

 Summer 2022/23 saw a slight decline in player numbers back to 2021 levels, with 13 teams (174 players) 
 participating across 3 grades.  Our first grade Forest Renegade joined PCBL for the Summer which 
 allowed us to keep an even 2nd and 3rd grade local comp, without the need for a BYE round. 

 Coming out of a very wet winter, player reluctance to commit to the season continued to be a reason 
 provided for the reduced numbers. In putting the draw together, the committee was prepared for 
 numerous wash outs, given the previous wet summer, but the rain held off and our Summer competition 
 provided most teams with an incredible value for money 19 rounds, excluding finals. 

 2  nd  Grade: 

 Winners:  Forest Mets 

 Runners Up:  Warringah Redbacks 

 3  rd  Grade: 

 Winners:  Seasiders Sabres 

 Runners Up:  Forest Trash Pandas 

 Autumn Masters 2023 (Over 35’s) 

 Our Summer/Autumn Masters competition continues to be a popular addition to the ML calendar, this year 
 seeing our first (2) female participants join for night time games under lights. This 10 week competition 
 was once again played on Monday and Wednesday evenings on Aquatic 1 with the eskies and bbq 
 keeping the players at the grounds long past time of game.  This  6 team (80 player)  competition for  Over 
 35’s is a 10-week competition culminating in a 1st v 2nd GF at the end. 

 In 2022, the masters season was unfortunately cut short due to wet weather, but the 2023 season was a 
 resounding success with most teams getting 9 rounds.  The GF was an all Forest affair. 

 Winners:  Forest Owls 

 Runners Up:  Forest Mudcats 



 Simon Lowde Perpetual Trophy - (President’s award):  Michelle Camphuis 

 The President’s award is presented each year to an individual that has contributed above and beyond to 
 the smooth running of MWML.  For a number of years, Michelle Camphuis has contributed in many 
 capacities to Minor League.  She is involved as a Team Manager, a Grade Manager,  a scorer, a past ML 
 President and our current Results recorder and member of the ML Exec.  Michelle brings a wealth of 
 knowledge and a big smile to our committee meetings and has become well known for her result sheet 
 requests written as song lyrics.  Michelle has been a constant in Minor League and we value her ongoing 
 support.  Get your results in! 

 A very big THANK YOU to Michelle for all the hours of your time you contribute to Minor League - this 
 year’s recipient of the Presidents Award. 

 Our Future: 

 There is never any down time in Minor League.  As I write this report, we have just completed Round 1 of 
 winter 2023.  Our struggles with field conditions, and shortage of umpires are still high on the Agenda, but 
 on a positive note, we see our first ever all female team, the Forest Chicks, join our 4th grade, so things 
 are looking up. 

 Helen Wyatt 

 Minor League President 2023 
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